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CAPTIONER:  Standing by.  Testing the captions.
MOLLY MARTZKE:  Good afternoon.  You guys are the lucky ones to get to come to our session right after lunch so we will try to be super exciting and we will see how it goes.  I want to introduce myself.  I am a Molly Martzke and I am the director of strategic initiatives with Hands & Voices.  For Hands & Voices, I do a lot of different things, that Title of director of strategic initiatives because to people are like is that?  I help plan the leadership conference every year that we hold and I also work with the leadership book club.  I am happy to coordinate the L2L program, which you will learn about today and I do a lot of the grant writing for Hands & Voices as well as one of the codirectors of for the family leadership and language and learning, the FLL3 project we have, a cooperative agreement with HRSA and I am the parent of three kids.  My oldest, Jack, is that and he is 21 and in his third year of college, said to be a civil engineer.

I have a hearing son, oh, and who will be graduating this year and he's is looking to study environmental engineering down in Madison.

And that we have our youngest who is 15 and she is Deaf as well, Tressa and I had the pleasure of being here while her dad was taking her out for her first driving lesson that yesterday so I am so happy to be with you guys instead of in that car, in the snow, in Green Bay, Wisconsin, where I am from.

So I'm very happy to be co‑presenting with Lisa Kovacs who is going to tell us a little bit about herself.

LISA KOVACS:  Hi, everyone!  I am Lisa Kovacs and I am the director of programs for Hands & Voices headquarters and so we now have three programs.  We are excited to be sharing them with you today, our newest program, leadership to leadership and I oversee our program for advocacy, support, and training program and we have nine current programs, but by the end of April, we will have 13 ASTR programs in the US and our Guide By Your Side program, which is our parent to program and we have 27 in the US and Canada.  I have four children and my oldest daughter is 23 and she is actually in graduate school now studying to become an audiologist.  That is kind of fun in our family and my second daughter is 21 and she is a junior in college study in math and then I have twins that are graduating high school in May and I will be an empty‑nester next year and I have made it through the journey of raising teenagers and boy girl twins and my son is hard of hearing and has auditory neuropathy and they both have selected their universities and he will be studying pastoral studies and she is going into elementary education.

So we are really excited to be here.  We absolutely love this new program that we have kicked off this year.

MOLLY MARTZKE:  So yes, we are super excited to be here today.

So I'm going to put up the objectives up here so you can take a look.  They make us do this for every presentation we do so this is what we are hoping you come out of this session with, that you will talk about some of this core domains and components of our L2L program, what we structure the program around and we are hoping you will understand some opportunities that our L2L leaders have been able develop their leadership skills through and how they got those different learning experiences and then also some other leadership opportunities that we have that are actually open to everyone.

So by the end if you don't get any of those objectives, please make sure you ask us.

What I started though wanted to start out with is this call for parent leaders, family leaders and I will use that term interchangeably throughout this, but really up here is what we tried to gather, that some of the big overseeing bodies have come out as seen this toward parent leaders.

Maternal child help, so MCH Title V block grants, every state gets a Title V block grant and a talk about family engagement and how it reflects a belief in the value of family leadership at all levels from an individual out to that community and then really to that policy level, how that is integrated throughout all of those.  MCH leadership competencies, it oversees universal newborn hearing screening and runs some of those maternal child health programs and they actually have core competencies that they want their workforce to have.

So one of their competencies around family leaders is this family professional partnership.  They talk about that family and self‑advocate as a leader and a teacher is invaluable to training programs at, and other public health programs.

Again, it is that perspective, which is invaluable to that system and system development and then last is the JCIH, Joint Committee On Infant Hearing has come out with some guidelines on early intervention and talks about the importance of parents.  That equitable partnership, that equal, you know, peace between families and EI programs and systems are critical to the success of EHDI programs and the achievement for the optimal outcomes for children.

So again, seriously there is stuff through education and you can look at any of them and they really talk about this idea of that parent leader, that engage family member.

And I also wanted to pull out and I am not really going to read all of this because it is super floury but what it is is when HRSA and the universal Newborn Hearing Screening Program, how they support family leaders, they have talked about it in the UNHS program, though state territory ‑‑ I just lost my wording ‑‑ state and territory level program funding that they get so that is what is being gotten by everyone and they talk about this, this is what the standard or the territory had to respond to, and her put this in the directive and the purpose of this program is to develop the comprehensive and coordinated statewide EHDI system of care and really it will be achieved by focusing these efforts on improving family engagement, leadership, partnership throughout that EHDI system.

And then what us here at Hands & Voices are so excited about is that the Family Leadership in Language & Learning, the first time the cooperative agreement has come out to really support the development of those EHDI programs through actual technical assistance to family‑based organizations and really focusing on developing parent leaders within that system.

So now this is where things are going to get a little bit tricky and I am hoping, my fingers are double-crossed of that this technology is going to work, okay?  Dug up my fingers are double-crossed.

We are going to ask a couple of questions and we hope you will take your phones out and text answers and responses and I will go over to the screen in a minute and we are going to see them up on the screen as people respond.

So how you join the pool is to text the 22333 and in the text area where you would put this, you would write mollymartzke624.

So mollymartzke624.

And you should get a response saying that you are in the pool and it should come back to you.  I am going to give it just a second.

So 22333 ‑‑

LISA KOVACS:  When you are in the pool ‑‑ it does not matter if it is capita ‑‑ when you are in that, give us a little visual.  ‑‑

MOLLY MARTZKE:  624.  It is up on the screen.

LISA KOVACS:  Good?

MOLLY MARTZKE:  Good?  All right.  Fingers crossed that this is going to work.

So I am going to go over to the pool.

And our first question is what are some ways it that your organization or program supports the development of family leaders?  I want to think about where you are at.  It doesn't have to be something even your own organization does, but think about some things in your state.  It doesn't have to be DHH specific it could be anything.  But think about ways that there is support for parents, for the development of that family leader.  Maybe be is training, maybe it's is workshops.  I will not give too many answers because I am hoping ‑‑ I am so excited!  It worked!  Like honestly, like Woohoo!!!

So yes, someone said training and events, parent training, parent guides, parent reaching out has a family leadership conference in the month of May.  Participation and advisory committees, access to warships and conferences, trainings, unbiased support, empowering parents, workshops, the EHDI conference itself.

First off, I'm really excited about your answers, but honestly, I am just excited that my technology is working and I should not even say that because probably when I go to the next question, it won't work.

But you know someone said we are trying to develop a parent leadership Council through family visiting work.  My colleague and I got trained to develop a Council.  That is an interesting one.  Parent Cafés?  That is great.  I've seen some of the parent Cafés around parenting small children.  EHDI conference, invitation to the state EHDI table, stipends and scholarships to attend conferences and training.  There is a lot of great stuff out of.

And actually as we are developing this idea of  Leadership to Leadership program, we really kind of looked at some of these models and opportunities out there to come up with some of our ideas.  I will go to the next question.

And I don't know why the phone is on, but it still should work.  What are some potential training needs of families?  So you guys sent me some ideas, the last light about what are some opportunities out there, but think about some of those ‑‑ what do you see if you are a parent leader?  What our needs that you see yourself, that you see in others around you?  If you are working and supporting families and parent leaders, what are some of those ideas?  We will see if this slide works.  Fingers crossed!  Did anybody get through?  Okay.  There you go pick thank you!  So just for the captioning, someone in the audience said do you have to click on the "show results" and you did.  Thank you for helping me with that.

So ASL, personal skills, confidence, presentation skills, advocacy training, advocacy, overall education, ASTR, ASL, test?  That must have been from me earlier.

Oh, no!  I guess that is us from earlier, test,

Training for effective communication strategies, how to effectively connect with families any meaningful way, families in a childcare incentives to participate and also mentoring and I'm glad you brought that one up and we will talk about that.

Teaching families that it is okay to grieve when they get a diagnosis and helping them through the process, how to tell your story to others, how to talk with other parents, different philosophies, collaboration, you guys have some really great ideas so we are excited about that!  Thank you for participating.

Management training, opportunities to actually be heard, or that training and sharing your resources and mentors ‑‑ yes.  Those are all ‑‑ honestly, those are all great ideas and all things that we saw, we thought about when we talked with others and we found some other ideas ‑‑ time management ‑‑ I could use that one ‑‑ okay.  Here is my last question:  I am going to activate it ‑‑ show my results.

What barriers have you encountered in recruiting and family leaders?  What are some of those things that families would struggle with to get to leadership training?  Mistrust?  That is a good one.

I have not been asked ‑‑ transportation, time second learners, very nice.

Transportation and daycare, overcommitment, yes, financial, certainly.

Childcare again, helping parents understand their importance as leaders in the system, right?  That whole idea of that value of leadership

Location, finding those in rural areas, lack of accommodations, or Ally ship, busy schedules, mom having time, know who to ask, time plan to help parents, cultural differences, different cultures, not understanding why it is important; these are honestly great barriers and it is so individualized.  It depends on the person and it depends on the area you live in.  These just keep coming in.  I am so excited!  Like I said this made my day that this actually works!  Opportunities available to certain people, but maybe not to others.  Little follow‑through, and work.  If you have other jobs; that does a play a piece in it.  Like I said when we were looking at the program and just at this is our pilot the year and Lisa is going to go through some of these basics about all of it, but this is some of the stuff that we really took into consideration when we were looking at different programs out there and we were basing some of ours on some of this through our contact with other family leaders, our, you know, ski conversations we had with other stakeholders in the system to find out what is out there, what are some of these potential barriers, what we thought about, stuff like that.  Am I turning it over to you?  Okay, I am turning it over to Lisa.  All right.  I will get your PowerPoint back up.

LISA KOVACS:  Thank you, so much for participating.  We wanted to make it at least a little bit interactive instead of just us up here because we know there is so much knowledge in this room.

GUEST:  I have a quick question for you.  Is this free?

MOLLY MARTZKE:  Yes.  It is called poll everywhere, likes poll everywhere.

And it was free.

And I looking at Cahoots and some of the other ones, but yes, this one is free.

(Comment off mic).

LISA KOVACS:  All right.  Now we are going to dig in a little bit, to the meat in the potatoes of the design of our program.  Those were certainly really great ideas.

So this first year we decided that Hands & Voices, we had a development team that put this team together and this first year we decided it would be a pilot year so we wouldn't call anything officially final until we got through the first year.

So we have 12 guinea pig leaders, two of which are in the room right now, actually three are in the room right now who are going through the program and then we will learn from this year and make some final adjustments.

So Hands & Voices came to this point of deciding ‑‑ we have been doing leadership development for years, but we felt as if it was time to really formalize what that training component looks like because there is so many, as Molly showed you earlier, some national kind of mandates or priorities around building family leadership so we wanted to do our part at Hands & Voices and accelerate what that parent leadership looks like.  It is really a response to the maturation of our organization.

We are now at 50 chapters.

So that tells you that we have lots and lots of family leaders that are out there working within our chapters.  We started with developing some of our learning objectives.

So you can see them up here, but I will also talk to you about each one of these.

We wanted to first have our leaders identify their strengths because we really wanted this to be a strength‑based program, not just focusing on our needs, but how can we focus on the strengths and identify the strengths that we already have in leadership.

And then also looking at those needs that they have as an individual leader within the domains that we selected for leadership.

We wanted to increase their leadership knowledge for themselves, then for supporting others, and then also in these systems, so systems leadership, personal leadership, leadership for others, and leadership within the system.

We wanted to increase confidence in family leadership.

And our leaders would be able to describe it by the end of the year program how they plan to continue their individual leadership.  I have been with Hands & Voices for 15 years and I am just every year working at how can I continue to grow and improve as a family leader?  So this is just a little bit of a model of how we cycle through.  We have three domains.  It is a year‑long program and it starts at our annual leadership conference in September.  Molly mentioned that, just a little plug, it is going to be ‑‑

MOLLY MARTZKE:  Twentieth through the 22nd in Washington, DC this year.

LISA KOVACS:  We would love for you to join us.  It starts and there is an application process for our leaders and they can apply.  This year we chose a cohort of 12 and they start at the leadership conference and then it is a year‑long program and it ends at the next leadership conference.  We start the program with a Clifton strengths profile.  That is where they start identifying some of the strengths that they already have.

And within those three domains, personal leadership, leading others, and systems leadership, they start each of those domains with a self‑assessment within that domain.

So let's talk about personal leadership.  They start with a self‑assessment and then we designed pre‑work, a variety of different models of pre‑work.  Depending on what type of learner you are, we have Ted Talks that we found out on leadership; we have books.  We have articles.  It might be interviewing somebody, a variety of ways.  We all know we learn differently so we want them to be able to select what pre‑work actually is meaningful to them.

And then we have a group Zoom meeting where our 12 leaders, and there are six of us who are mentors who actually meet once per each domain by Zoom and we learn from each other and then we have a mentor session.  There are six of us currently that are mentors.  We currently each mentor 2 leaders each and we meet individually with our leaders in the program and we talk with them about how the program is working for them, we talk about the activities, the pre‑work that they have done, and then we help them design a do‑it‑yourself activity and they create that in an individualized learning plan, so they can select what they are choosing and activities they are going to do, and then they work with their mentor and talk about how their activities are going.

And then finally there is pre‑work and then there is an open webinar that we will do on each one of the domains.  We have already done a webinar on personal leadership, but these webinars are open to everyone, not just our 12 leaders.  Anybody, anywhere can join and we do have that up on our Hands & Voices' calendar on the website and then they have one more mentor session after the webinar and then we start again.

We are just now cycling into our second domain.

So to make that all become a little clearer to you, here you can see at the top of this chart the three domains.

So personal leadership, leading others, and systems leadership.

Then we broke those each into six different components per each one of the domains.

So when we were going through the personal leadership, we addressed the three or four top components, so you see leadership style, work ethic, mentoring, and self‑care and we worked on those during that group Zoom meeting and we did some pre‑work and then the webinar was designed to address confidence and public speaking and then the do‑it‑yourself learning activities or based on all six of the components.

And then when you look at leading others, we identified components in the areas of recruiting and training others, motivating others and team ‑‑ so when we are thinking about that, one of the polling questions that we talked about which was what are some of the difficulties that you find getting family leaders in your organization, this leading others really helps.  How can you motivate others and recruit and train others?  Evaluate others?  How do you develop succession planning so when you have a turnover, you get a great leader in your organization and then life happens and they leave, how can you preplan and have a succession plan so you don't end up with a big hole in your organization.

Nonprofit management and then conflict management ‑‑ boy wouldn't it be nice if we could live and they world where there is no conflict?  But unfortunately, it arises and probably it is more of the uncomfortable part of being a leader and so we definitely want to address that as a component in leading others.

And then finally systems leadership.

Within systems leadership, it is systems navigation and knowledge, collaboration with other agencies and organizations, coproduction of services ‑‑ what we mean by that is that we are not just delivering a service or partnering with an organization, but we are coproducing what those services are even going to look like.

So we are sitting and teaching leaders how to sit down with potential funders and say, "Let’s talk to about what the goals and objectives, if we become a contracting agency for you, it might look like."  And so it is an equal coproduction of services they reaching diverse and cultural populations, it gets talked a lot about at the EHDI meeting.  How to represent families at the systems level, so we all started at some point and I started 15 years ago when my son was three and the only stories I had was my son's story.

So when I participated in the systems work, I had Anthony's story.

But what we do in the system leadership piece is the value of getting out and meeting lots of other families because really our role in family leadership in systems is to be able to represent our whole broad group of family experiences.  It should not be about Anthony.  It should be about all the families and diverse lived experiences that we know of.

And so with that we know educational, legislative, and systems accuracy and that falls into our systems leadership domain.

MOLLY MARTZKE:  I was going to mention ‑‑ when we looked at each of those components, we also made a point ‑‑ because again, I mention there is lots of different types of leadership programs out there, but when we looked at each of those components, we said okay, what is different about the work that we do, that we can embed and some of this training?  So again, when we look at that representing other family's stories, it was how to represent not just your choices that you made for your family, but how to bring that across and represent other families' stories and their choices as well.

So we took those components of like I said that work that we do here with deaf and hard of hearing kids and really embedded that and said what does that look like in the work that we do and embed that into each of those components.

LISA KOVACS:  Thank you Molly.  That is very important.  We are not here to replace any of the other fantastic leadership programs out there and wait encourage you to also consider those leadership programs, but yes, ours is deaf and hard of hearing specific.

And then when we went to look at the program design, like I said we wanted to take into consideration the different learning styles and we developed a program syllabus that includes what I was telling you about, all of the pre‑work and then the group Zoom meetings and webinars and the do‑it‑yourself activities.  Some people have already started reporting, I really love the group Zoom meetings are I really love learning from others or I really like the webinar, been able to sit back and listen, or I am really a self‑learner and I like the do‑it‑yourself activities.  We wanted to design the learnings that met all of our learners' needs.

And that we have the component, which is the mentoring and coaching that I mentioned.  We have one mentor to two leaders and then the importance of that peer‑to‑peer interaction.

We know as mentors, the six of us, we are learning as much from the leaders that are in our program because they all come in with some really good skill sets and we are learning as much from them as they may be learning from us as mentors.

So here is our group.  We started out with our development team because we knew the program best for this first year.

And so this is the list of who are the mentors for this first pilot year.

And then as you see, we have Hands & Voices leaders from all over, all over the different states and we also looked for a diversity of leaders coming in, some of them are chapter leaders and some of them are Guide By Your Side coordinators and some are parent guides, a variety of different experiences that they are bringing to the group.

And so what we planned to do is look at these L2L leaders and grow this program each year or some of the leaders would then maybe move into the role as a mentor for the next year or would look for mentors within our Hands & Voices' staff because we really want to repeat this and I dream of what is it going to look like 10 years from now after we have had this program for 10 years?  How many leaders will we have touched?  I will invite two of our leaders up to be panelist for us.

And they will share some of their experiences is actually going the program.

So I have asked them to consider some questions that they could share a little bit about their experience so far.  Remember, we are only about halfway through our leadership program at this point.

So they are just starting the second domain, which is leading others.

And so Kodi, would you introduce yourself and let us know what it was like to apply for the Leadership to Leadership program?

KODI OGLE:  Okay.  I am Kodi Ogle and I am the mother of three children who are deaf and hard of hearing and I am the Executive Director of Tennessee Hands & Voices for the past five years and I did not have any leadership experience prior to becoming the Executive Director of Tennessee Hands & Voices.  It was more of a "Surprise, we think you would be great for this!"

So I was excited to have this opportunity being the leader of Tennessee Hands & Voices and we wanted the chapter to be a powerful organization that really makes positive impact for all of our families of Deaf/Hard of hearing, deaf plus families and I knew I needed to apply to learn more so we could grow more.  But just because it is a Hands & Voices program, a knew there would be a DHH component to it and that really spiked my interest.

BRENDA HOMMERDING:  Hello.  I am Brenda Hommerding and I am the Guide By Your Side coordinator for Minnesota and I have been with Hands & Voices for 13 years and I started out as a parent guide and then I became the lead parent guide and then over the last two years I got into the role of the Guide By Your Side coordinators and what spiked my interest, I thought I really should do this.  I am always wanting to learn things and find ways to help our team grow.  My first instinct was yes, I want to apply for this and that I thought I don't have time.

So I talked to my manager and I am like is anyone else going to do this?  I really think someone else should, but I didn't think we would have time, but anyway another colleague convinced me to apply.

And I'm like okay.  Back when I first started with Hands & Voices, I am the mother of twin girls that are now 17 but at that time they were four and I was a stay‑at‑home mom.

Again, the Deaf and Hard of Hearing teacher told me to apply to Hands & Voices and at that time I thought I don't have time.  But I thought if nothing else it would be good to apply, keep up with my skills and stuff so I applied and I got the job.

So the same thing with this.  I applied for this leadership program and I got picked up.  I guess I am a believer in everything happens for a reason.

LISA KOVACS:  How many of you in the room or family leaders right now?  A few of you?  When you were 13 and trying to decide what you wanted to grow up to be, were you saying, "I want to grow up and be a family leader?"  .

(Laughter) I think this is a little bit of what this reflects, like Kodi mention, she had people in her state who came to her and said, "We think you would be really great to be the Executive Director of the Tennessee Hands & Voices."  Well, that is what we are trying to do.  We are trying to accelerate know what we from experiences, but if we can accelerate some of that leadership develop.

So far in the program, what new skills have you developed and knowledge have you gained as a result of being part of the program?

BRENDA HOMMERDING:  I don't know if you can put the screen back up on the different domains ‑‑ yes ‑‑ the one thing I learned ‑‑ I love taking assessments and finding out what my leadership skill style is.  I think I can safely say that all of us are in the program right now and we all have strong work ethics.  That is why we are in it.  But you know out of all of those, I would say the most challenging one, and I think we can all agree is self‑care.

It is so interesting because we are here to learn and help others and we forget to take care of ourselves.

So that is the strongest one.

And it is not just me.  I am hearing it from others, other leaders and they talk about how hard it is to take care of yourself.

So that is one of the really need to that I have learned so I'm hoping to pass it onto my team.  Would like to be outgoing and have some fun and yet we get our work done.

KODI OGLE:  And I have learned that my weaknesses can be used as a benefit.  I have learned how to work with people that work differently than I do.  I have learned the benefit of those that work differently than I do, that think differently than I do and how to embrace that which I think is really important for all of us in the scope of work that we do for our DHH kids and families.

That has been great and I have also learned that this has helped my family, which is something I did not expect.  My kiddos; they have had low confidence, they have had trouble leading.  They have had a very hard time, which I think a lot of us can understand and maybe some of sympathize with.  It is just an area of weakness.

So we have learned the value of self‑care or family time.

So I use to feel really bad about disconnecting and going out into the mountains.  I live close to the Smoky Mountains.  When you go out there, there is no cell phone reception.  Now I do not feel bad.  It is time for our family and care for our family and I have learned the importance of that, which has been amazing.

And when I come back, I am refreshed and recharged and we really can make a difference.

I am not just, you know, overwhelmed with work.  I am coming back ready to do for what we need to do for all of our families.

LISA KOVACS:  That was such an unexpected benefit of the Leadership to Leadership program.  We had not thought about how ‑‑ we were thinking how it would build personal leaders and leaders in the system, but not how it might impact their families as well.

So I mean I have goosebumps because that is really exciting to see because that is why we are all here.  I also led you talked about that it has helped you work with others and understand others working styles, if we did all of that we might not need the conflict management training, so great!  All right.

And the last question for you guys is we all know leadership is an area where we can continue to grow in so how do you plan to continue to grow in your leadership style after you complete the annual program?  Have you thought through that and how do you think you might continue to use that?

BRENDA HOMMERDING:  As Molly mention, I am also part of the book club with Hands & Voices.

So it is so nice to have that you read a book and you meet with others and we learn from each other so I'm definitely part of that.  In my state personally what I have done with our team as I have created called a monthly ‑‑ it is a MITT, monthly information training tidbit.  I will do a lot of these activities and incorporate it into my MITT.

So that way my team can continue to grow and the leadership grows.  I am very anxious for the next domain, that mentoring process.  I am looking forward to that.

Other things is we are part of a nonprofit Council and our state and they have ongoing training too.

So you know it we always include those in our goals and objectives for each year.

KODI OGLE:  I'm kind of going to echo her.  I am not in the book club.  I have been taking back a lot of the information to our monthly board meetings for Hands & Voices to help train our board and the parent leaders that are on our board, but I have been just giving them little tidbits.  We are going to have a mom's' night in and I cannot wait to share the information with our moms and see what a difference that makes for their families, but also for our in‑person board meeting to be able to utilize a lot of this information I have gained to help train our board members because I did not think about, their own personal needs.  I know it is crazy.  I don't know how I missed of that, but it is one of those things that when you learn it, or thinking oh, my goodness!  I should have been thinking about their skills, what they needed and how to empower them.

So we will be incorporating a lot of this into our board trainings.

LISA KOVACS:  Great!  Thank you.  Stay with us because at the end they may have some questions for you as well.

So what is next for us at Hands & Voices?  Well, a course like I said this is a pilot year and we really try to roll things out with soft openings so we can learn from that experience and make some tweaks.  We will be learning from these 12 leaders that have gone through the program and our development team meets on a regular basis and Molly and I will be working together to make any changes to the program that we feel are needed before our next cohort goes through.

And then, you know, we will also be looking at ‑‑ we really wanted to roll this out with Hands & Voices and we will look to see if there are opportunities to expand it beyond our Hands & Voices network.  That could be a possibility in the future as well.  I will turn it over to Molly now.

MOLLY MARTZKE:  So I just ‑‑ we sort of mentioned this, but I wanted to talk a few activities that we do have that are outside of this Leadership to Leadership program.

Like we mentioned, the leadership conference.

So that is an annual event that we hold all around the country at different locations and like I said this year it is September 20 to 22 in Washington, DC.  I believe and everybody EHDI's bag you got the, "Say the date" bag.  It will announce everything in April next month.

And it really is open to everybody.  Of course, we have a large contingency of Hands & Voices' leaders that a 10 to 20%.

But between 25 to 30% are not Hands & Voices' chapter leaders so there is a pretty good portion that are not.  I love the event so I hope you guys check it out.  We talked about this book club.  I am a huge reader.  I love reading books.  One of the things we started this past year is a leadership book club.  Every other month we take a book on leadership and then we have a book club meeting.  That is open to anyone.  You can see the schedule and you can see what we are reading.  It is on the Hands & Voices' main page.  There is a calendar with a button and you can click on it to see what it is.

Just this past month we read Crucial Conversations.  We were prepping ourselves for EHDI in case we had any crucial conversations around here.

And we also did Seven Habits of Highly Effective People.  We look for a variety of books and it really leads to some really good discussion for us.  You are welcome to join us on that.

And then for our chapter, our chapters and our chapter leaders, we started some Zoom classes that have been meeting regularly on topics that are important to our chapters.

If you are one of the family‑based organizations that are receiving a portion of the EHDI funding from your state, so you are a designated Family Based Organization, there are office hours that come up every month and so one of our colleagues, she coordinated it throughout the year and that is on the calendar as well.

And you can RSVP for that and you can find all of the links like I said all in the calendar, but some of the topics, of the office hours go through, they talk about support for children who are DHH plus, and the FL3 project and needs assessment, they look at the needs assessment and maybe how that impacts some of the work or you can use some of the data to support some of the work that you do in your area.

And lastly, are the webinars that Lisa talk to you about that we are doing on leadership that we are doing with each of the domains and our next one I believe is a 11 and that will be on, "Nonprofit management."  And it is all on the calendar and on the front page of the Hands & Voices' website.

So at this point we wanted to open it up for anybody that may maybe has some questions or wants more information, if I did not explain any of those objectives on the first point, there is not going to be a test, but in case you had anything you want to know, we would love to hear your questions, comments.

GUEST:  My name is Heather and I am a parent of a 3‑year‑old who is profoundly deaf and I think I am ready to do more.  Where do I start?

LISA KOVACS:  It may be getting in touch with your EHDI system.  What's state do you live in?  Nevada?  Okay.  I would reach out to your EHDI system and I would reach out to family‑based organizations in Nevada.

So there is a Nevada how chapter and there is a Nevada AG Bell and there is several Deaf specific family organizations and then also the non‑disability family‑based organization like Family Voices and there are lots of leadership opportunities within those leadership organizations.

And like Molly showed on the slide earlier today, the EHDI system is charged with having family leaders within their system so that is why I mentioned the EHDI system as well.

Does anybody else have a response to that?  Another question?

GUEST:  So I am a parent here in Illinois and our Hands & Voices has been pretty established and I just joined on to be a parent guide.  One of the pieces of criticism that I feel like I have heard in discussions with people that I want to become parent guides or that our parent guides is that here at EHDI what I have seen is a lot of people come here for information to start.  We are very blessed in Illinois that we have been going 10 years, where I think a lot of people can say okay, how can I start and I want to do more, and how can I be a pillar for change in my state or city?  What would you say, since you guys have been doing this since the inception as a mode of ‑‑ I feel like here because we are established, we have very key players.

So it can be very discouraging from some of the other parents from what I understand to get involved because we have our Dan Marino ‑‑ I don't know who like our sports, but we have our heavy hitters.  I feel like there are a lot of heavy ‑‑ a lot of parents who say why did you get involved, "We have got Michael Jordan all the time.

So what can you do when you have a such heavy hitters in the field?"  So I feel like this is my first EHDI conference and when people say, "You are from Chicago Illinois and you know blah, blah, blah."  And I can understand how other parents are being discouraged and questioning my role to want to be involved when I feel like the perception can be what can you do or what else can we do win so much positivity is being done by these heavy hitters?

LISA KOVACS:  I'm going to repeat to make sure I understand the question.

So it is more about trying to find your niche when you feel like maybe it is already being fulfilled by somebody else?  Is that like a correct summation of that?  Or is it something ‑‑ I mean maybe tell me a little bit more if that is not quite, right?

GUEST:  For example, when I saw this know what am I going to do for my breakout session ‑‑ I thought oh, wow!  I did not know what Hands & Voices offer.  I am very new.  It is not like I have been around three years and nobody has told me these opportunities were available but again, what I have seen is it is so neat to see other states going, "I am just starting or I want to start a Hands & Voices chapter."  That can be very encouraging for that parent and people from that state.

This parents said I want to do more and I'm ready to do more.

And she may be in a state that they need parents to start.  Here in our start ‑‑ here in our state, I feel like I don't know anybody need to tell me.  I can go to the Hands & Voices' website and look on a webinar and proactively encourage my state.

So how would you advise to help other parents ‑‑ and aside from maybe is go to the Hands & Voices, there are things that no one need to direct you to even though we have such a strong forces in our community here.

LISA KOVACS:  Let me know if I am missing the mark, but I think you are new in position so I think one thing you will experience is we have a level recognition program that is built into our leadership program and you will go through that and you will do a self‑evaluation you will talk to the leaders or the Michael Jordans that you are talking about and you will say here are the areas that I want to grow in personally and you will work with your leadership to help give you opportunities to help continue to grow so that you have then the idea to have the opportunity to be Michael Jordon as well.

So I hope that if you are feeling as if you are stifled because there are already other parent leaders heading down that path, what we are experiencing is there is not enough.

So I would certainly make sure that you are heard, that you want to continue to grow as a leader and you are looking for those opportunities.  Did that answer your question?

GUEST:  Lisa, if I may add to that.  I have a hearing loss and I grew up with Deaf grandparents.  I thought I had the support within my family.

And by becoming involved with Hands & Voices, I was able to learn so much more.

And so I really encouraged ‑‑ it would be awesome if every parent could be a Minnesota Hands & Voices associate.  I may I have learned so much when I started.

And that was 19 years ago and I thought I learned it all.

And believe me... It is hard for me to note that there are so many parents out there that have no idea.  I mean, there are parents that don't know what an IEP meeting is.  I mean, that is why we need more leaders.  That is why we need more parents, whether it is behind the scenes, or you are one of the heavy hitters.  We need the whole team.

So I would just encourage you to stay involved.

KODI OGLE:  Do you have committees in your state, in your state Hands & Voices, like maybe if there is not a position that is open, they could serve in a committee.  Maybe they are interested in legislative action.  They can start serving in a committee or start working with those that are already serving in that position in your state and kind of come in like a shadow to them and start building up their skills a little bit more so they will be able to get those skills, they may not be in that position.  It may not be a paid position, but that does not mean there is not a value to it and it does not mean they will not feel a value to that.

So do encourage them to get involved, even in that way, I think that would be huge.

GUEST:  I just wanted to send out a comment.  I encourage you to keep going.  Get involved with whatever chapter you can.  There might be a board member that is ready to step down and ready for a new person to take that on.

So it really is helpful for the board to know that and to keep on top of things, for the board to keep on top of things, right?  Maybe the parents have children who have grown up and it is time for them to move on.  Just say hey, I am ready to join and get involved.  I just thought I would share one thing too.  I am from Chicago, but I moved to Seattle.  I met my husband who is Deaf at the Illinois Hands & Voices fundraiser 15 years ago.

So I just wanted to throw that out there.

LISA KOVACS:  There you go.  You never know when you end up in Seattle.

(Laughter) all right.  We have time for a couple of more questions.

GUEST:  I am going to try really hard not to get emotional.  But I have been involved for a long time and I always find myself as the accidental leader and I don't even know why I am the leader sometimes.  People are like well, that mom can do a way better job than I can do.  I don't know if I am the loudest.  I don't know.  But coming to these different conferences, how do you feel, or how do you make sure you don't feel an adequate?  Like I don't know how to really explain ‑‑ but how do you, but I am like ‑‑ I want to cry ‑‑ because I am like not doing enough.

KODI OGLE:  No, no, no.  You have an amazing skill set.  Do focus on your amazing skill set.  Do not focus on what you think our weaknesses.  They are actually benefits, but we can't get into that.  You can look at the skill sets of the team you have around you and that is wonderful.  You still need them.  You don't have to be all of them.  We work together so we accomplish and you are doing a great job in your position and they are doing a great job in their position and we are all here together to make that difference.  Their skill sets do not belittle your skill sets.  You are all doing amazing together and you are an amazing leader so don't do that.

LISA KOVACS:  Thank you, Kodi.

And give yourself time.  I always tell a story that when my son was two and a half ‑‑ that would have been almost 17 years ago, there was an event that Hands & Voices was coming to our school for the Deaf.

And I thought I would see this because it would help me with my son.  At the end of the event I said it was like the Girl Scouts.  They said the only way we can have Hands & Voices here in Indiana ‑‑ Indiana is it has to be with parents.

And the Girl Scouts are like we cannot have a troop and all of these little girls are sitting around unless we have a leader.

At the time I had a 22 year and a half ‑‑ a 22-and-a-half-year-old, 5‑year‑old, 7‑year‑old, and my head was saying do not raise your hand.  But my hand went up.

And I felt like you.

And you think we are up here presenting and you might think you are in adequate but absolutely not.  We have gone through our own developmental stages as leaders and you continue to grow and grow.

KODI OGLE:  To jump on what Lisa said, that was one of the things for starting this program.  It is because no matter, which leader you talk to everybody always sort of feels that way.  Because again, like nobody on their team set I want to be a family leader.  This is what I want to do ‑‑ it is like we all got to this work somehow or some way.

And so it was really this idea of okay, these are some of the things we can work on.  But these guys, one of the things they said they want to work on is a speaking.  That is why we ask them to come up here and like a small controlled way.  Like you don't have to do the whole presentation, but little bits of things you can work on.  That is how we did it.  We have got two minutes ‑‑

GUEST:  We were standing out the doors if few minutes ago ‑‑

KODI OGLE:  Like I thought I did not know how I was stand up next to Lisa Kovacs and Molly Martzke and even sound halfway intelligent.  I do know how you feel.

MOLLY MARTZKE:  Thank you, Kodi, and, as you can see, she did better than Lisa and I did when she spoke from the heart.  We have to wrap this up but you can always connect with us on Facebook or e‑mail us.  If you see is in the hallway, grab.  Lisa has to run off to another presentation, but we thank you all for coming and thank you guys for sharing and thank you.

LISA KOVACS:  Thank you, so much.

(Applause)
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